Wiltshire Council 
Points for discussion with Parish Councils in April
1. I attended an extraordinary meeting of the Cabinet on March 12th that was called to approve the Council’s formal application to participate in the Department for Education (DfE) programme known as ‘Safety Valve’ that supports Councils which have a very high deficit in the High Need Block (HNB) of the Dedicated Schools Grant (DSG).   The deadline for applications was that day.
The HNB is the part of the DSG that primarily supports pupils who have Special Educational Needs or Disabilities (SEND), and approximately two thirds of councils in England have some level of deficit in their HNB. In Wiltshire this cumulative deficit has grown from £2.1m in 2018/19 to £35.2m in 2022/23 and it is forecast to continue growing. 
The deficit is held in a negative reserve on the council’s balance sheet while a statutory override is in place to shield the overall financial position of the council from it. However, the statutory override is due to end in 2026, by which time the forecast is that the cumulative unmitigated deficit could be £117m while there are funds and earmarked reserves of £90m.
A Safety Valve Deal is a formal agreement between a local authority and the DfE which offers councils additional funds to help with their historic deficits and in return the council agrees to deliver a plan to return their DSG to a balanced position over the period of the deal.
2. On March 14th I took part in the Southern Area Planning Committee that considered planning application PL/2023/05387 concerning Land at Littledown, Shaftesbury, Wiltshire, SP7 9HD for Conversion and Re-use of a Redundant Rural Building for Economic Development (B2/B8) use, that I had called in. The planners recommended approval but the committee supported my arguments and rejected the application. 
3.  I didn’t attend the regular meeting of the Cabinet that took place on March 19th. It covered the following matters:
· Arts Council Music Hub Investment Programme 
· A revised Air Quality Action Plan
· An update on Community Conversations 
· The renewal of a mail printing and production contract for Revenues and Benefits 
4. [bookmark: _Hlk162512839]On Wednesday 20th I attended a meeting of the Environment Select Committee. The agenda reports pack occupied 34 Mb of data and 400 pages of text. The main item of business was the 
· Highways Annual Review of Service 2023. The text of the report covered 360-odd of the text and as a report it was unsatisfactory in a number of ways, not least the spurious level of detail incorporated in hundreds of pages of schedules.
Just before the meeting there had been a change in the composition of the Cabinet; Caroline Thomas had given up her responsibility for Highways that had been taken on by Nick Holder. I called at the meeting for more clarity on expenditure area by area and for a strategy to rebuild minor roads to cope with the impacts of the increased rainfall and intensity of storms that have been predicted for 25 years as a result of global warming. Holder, new to the job, ducked making any commitments, but has assured me privately that he has asked officers to set out their plans for roads through the Donheads, that I have been highlighting.
I had raised with Perry Holmes, the senior legal officer, the issue of legal liability of landowners to control run-off from adjacent land. At the meeting I argued we should have a proactive policy of holding landowners responsible for damage to the highways that results from their negligence. Apparently, this is a legally complex topic, but I was promised a detailed briefing paper. 
In addition there was:-  
· An Update on the Development of the MyWilts Potholes Reporting Functionality. In essence, the Council accepts the MyWilts app is not working adequately and is re-building it. A roll-out of the new app should happen in the second half of the year.
and
· An Update on Development of the Libraries and Leisure services, both of which are still rebuilding following the huge downturn in activity that took place during Covid. In response to a positive assessment of the return to profitability of the leisure service, I asked whether the numbers included the costs and income held by the Council’s Facilities Management, and was assured that that a comprehensive picture is being compiled.  
5. On Thursday 21st there was a briefing for members of the Environment Select Committee on the progress being made regarding allocation of land for members of the gypsy and traveller community that will need to be satisfactorily resolved before the Wiltshire local plan, currently the topic of review following the recent public consultation, can be finalised for examination.
6. On Tuesday 26th I attended a meeting of the Stone Circle shareholders. Most of the discussion was centred on the progress being made by the Stone Circle property company buying up existing buildings to offer for rent. While there were a number of questions to address this is continuing to make progress.
The Stone Circle development company is more problematic. While the development on the former sports centre site in Tisbury (not yet started, though approved) is estimated to make an operating profit of £0.45mn that, together with schemes in Marlborough (also ready to go), Wootton Bassett and Devizes (not yet approved) will total £2.7mn, this is insufficient to offset the loss made on one scheme that has been discontinued plus fixed costs and overheads. The result is currently projected to be in an overall loss of £1mn. 
Directors of Stone Circle argue this loss can be offset by a combination of ‘tenure changes, cost reduction and value engineering’. I drew attention to these words and sought a commitment that the quality of the building of the Tisbury project would not be compromised, and received a reassurance from the Stone Circle chair.
The broader issue that arises concerns the future of the Stone Circle development company, which will be considered more fully at the next shareholders meeting in three months’ time.

Any thoughts/comments/questions will be most gratefully received.
